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Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Ambassador, for your very thoughtful
statement. We appreciate it.

Mr. Spring.

STATEMENT OF BAKER SPRING

Mr. SPRING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Obviously, this is a
pressing topic, and I very much commend the subcommittee for
holding such a timely hearing. Along with the related issue of ter-
rorism, I don’t think that there is any more important security
problem facing the United States than this today.

I would like to focus my remarks on the recommendations of the
U.N. Commission on Weapons of Mass Destruction. You have heard
from Dr. Blix earlier, and I think that it is worth the time of the
committee to at least assess some of the more important rec-
ommendations, at least that I found in the Commission’s report.

Let me say that I think that it is essentially a mixed bag. There
are some recommendations in the Commission report that I think
are very positive and valuable with regard to what U.S. policy
should be toward nuclear nonproliferation, as well as potentially
other weapon of mass destruction, but I think that there are others
that could muddy the waters and make it more difficult to move
forward, so I just want to itemize those, both on the positive and
negative side of the ledger.

First, I think that the Commission was absolutely correct in say-
ing we need to focus on the underlying motivations that cause
countries to try to pursue weapon of mass destruction and nuclear
weapons, in particular. Getting at that dynamic to me I think is
at the heart of the problem. That suggests a two-track approach to
nonproliferation, one that is the NPT track that is global in nature,
and the second track that looks at the regional issues that I think
are coming to the fore, particularly in this era, in order to address
those underlying security concerns that would drive nuclear pro-
liferation.

The second is one that has been addressed by this hearing in de-
tail, also addressed by the Commission report, which is the special
threat posed by terrorists with weapon of mass destruction, and
again particularly nuclear weapons. In that particular case I think
the real risk is, if they get them, the propensity to use them is
much higher than for states, for reasons that are unique to terror-
ist organizations.

Another positive recommendation of the Commission report is
very much related to the first issue I raised, which is this regional
dimension. The Commission report addresses that, particularly in
the hard cases of Iran and India and Pakistan. In this section of
the report I wish they had spent a little more time on North Korea.
They did that in other sections, but I think that is to be com-
mended.

Continuing the Russian-U.S. nuclear arms control process, the
United States is continuing to do that, and I think supporting the
administration in its engagements with Russia which occurred ear-
lier this month, as I understand it, regarding the future of start,
for example, is important.
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Maintaining high standards on controlling fissile material and
making sure that those control mechanisms are effective is very
important, in my view.

Let me deal with what I think are some of the problematic ele-
ments of the Commission’s report, which was also addressed by
Ambassador Graham.

The temptation to move directly to comprehensive nuclear disar-
mament I think is wrong headed. What they are basically saying
is that we are having trouble in the nonproliferation regime; let’s
move the goalpost farther down the field in the hope that we would
somehow achieve those goals more quickly. I think that is sort of
convoluted logic and I think it carries some very significant secu-
rity risks for the United States.

The importance of the Nation state system—I think that the
Commission pays too little credit to nations to make decisions re-
garding their own security, and in this case particularly the United
States. The Commission makes recommendations that would con-
cede to the United Nations Security Council greater powers than
I think that they really should be exercising in terms of making de-
cisions about when a threat is present and what we would do about
that in the case of the United States as an individual nation.

Pursuing no first use policies, as well as granting broader nega-
tive security assurances—I believe that the idea of the United
States providing security assurances on the positive side, as we
have done with some problematic states in the past vis-a-vis pro-
liferation, like South Korea and Taiwan, are very important. And
modernizing our nuclear arsenal to make sure that those security
assurances are effective is very important.

The same thing goes with regard to withdrawing U.S. nuclear
weapons from foreign soil, in this case particularly NATO Europe.
That is part of our essential security relationship with our NATO
allies. I don’t think that we should compromise on that in the con-
text of hoped-for nonproliferation or, more particularly, arms con-
trol goals.

The Comprehensive Nuclear Test Ban Treaty—I believe very
strongly that we have to modernize our nuclear force to make it ef-
fective in the current environment. We have a hold-over deterrent
from the cold war. I think we need to look at making sure that
force is safe, reliable, and effective, and I think the comprehensive
test ban treaty is a problem with that.

De-alerting nuclear weapons has the same problem.
The one that I object to the most is the idea that defensive sys-

tems like missile defense systems are effectively in the same cat-
egory as weapon of mass destruction, as they were treated in an
intertwined fashion in the Commission’s report. They are fun-
damentally different, and I think we should treat them that way.

So I think that the subcommittee should look at the rec-
ommendations of the Commission with a discriminating eye.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Spring follows:]
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Mr. SHAYS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Granoff.

STATEMENT OF JONATHAN GRANOFF
Mr. GRANOFF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First I want to extol not only your virtue of courage but your ex-

traordinary endurance, and I would like to offer for the record two
articles, one from the Chicago Sun Times and the other from the
San Francisco Chronicle extolling the virtues of the WMD Commis-
sion, the Blix Commission, if I am permitting.

Mr. SHAYS. We will put that in the record. Thank you.
Mr. GRANOFF. Thank you.
Mr. SHAYS. And, just for the record, this is a very interesting

hearing, so I could just tell you we are very grateful that you all
had the patience. We get to participate and stay awake.

Mr. GRANOFF. Well, I was told in 1965, when I met Robert Ken-
nedy here while I was working on the Hill, the reality of the Cuban
missile crisis, and that on several moments civilization hung in the
balance, and he told the group of interns, in rapt attention, as we
were, that addressing this issue would determine not only the
moral standard of our time but whether, in fact, humanity would
survive. So since that time the issue has been in my gut, in my
heart, and in my soul, and so I consider it an enormous honor to
be able to address it here in these hallowed halls.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.
Mr. GRANOFF. The shock of coming to the brink stimulated nego-

tiations which culminated in the entry into force in 1970 of the Nu-
clear Non-Proliferation Treaty, which contains the structure to pre-
vent proliferation in the present based on a pledge of nuclear disar-
mament in the future, but the pledge must have credibility and the
nuclear weapon states, particularly the U.S. and Russia, with over
96 percent of these devices, have not fully come to grips with their
fundamental dilemma. They want to keep their nuclear weapons
indefinitely, and at the same time condemn others who would at-
tempt to acquire them. This contradiction undercuts the treaty and
enables our adversaries to challenge U.S. sincerity and ignore our
recommendations.

Moreover, incoherence in policies leads to instability in coopera-
tion, and nothing could be more hazardous today.

In order to prevent proliferation to more states and to dangerous
sub-state actors, far greater cooperation is required. This will not
be obtained if some states flaunt their disarmament obligations yet
display a singular passion for nonproliferation.

The path to stability is an unambiguous reaffirmation of collec-
tive security through the rule of law, which in this instance re-
quires a clear commitment to rendering the weapons, themselves,
as unacceptable. This is both the correct and practical compass
point.

Are we urging disarmament this year? Hardly. The U.S. sets the
example. Lowering the political currency of nuclear weapons can
make us all safer. We are urging steps that will enhance security,
strengthen fulfillment of existing legal obligations, provide con-
fidence through verification to the international community, and
each recommendation must stand on its own merits. Each must de-
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crease the risk of use, diminish access of terrorists to catastrophic
weapons and materials to build them, and strengthen nonprolifera-
tion.

Here are five:
A Fissile Material Cutoff Treaty, and we commend the adminis-

tration for putting it forward, but for it to be effective there must
be verification. Verification, as President Reagan said correctly,
trust but verify. And the Strategic Offensive Reduction Treaty, the
SORT Treaty, which requires Russia and the United States each
to deploy no more than 2,200 strategic warheads by 2012, includes
no provision for verification. Start inspections end in 2009. It is im-
perative to establish a verification for the SORT Treaty to have
international political meaning. Goodwill is not politically nor prac-
tically sufficient. We need laws with verification.

Reduction of the operational status of nuclear weapons—the
United States and Russia still have thousands of warheads on a
use them or lose them posture. It should be an absolute scandal
that every moment of every day the two countries remain locked
in a Cold-War-style nuclear standoff. It is time to end launch on
warning. The U.S. and Russia should follow the admonition of Can-
didate George W. Bush, who clearly said, ‘‘We should remove as
many weapons as possible from high alert hair trigger status, an-
other unnecessary vestige of cold war confrontation. Preparation
for quick launch within minutes after warning of an attack was the
rule during the era of superpower rivalry, but today, for two na-
tions at peace to keep so many weapons on high alert may create
unacceptable risks of accidental or unauthorized launch.’’

Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty would prevent the miniaturiza-
tion of immature arsenals, it would restrain confinement of ad-
vanced arsenals, it would protect the environment, and it would
create the infrastructure, the legal and practical infrastructure of
cooperation around the world with U.S. leadership, if we would but
support it. It was promised in the preamble of the NPT, it was
pledged in order to gain the extension of 1995, and it was re-
affirmed at the review of 2000. Moreover—and this might be the
most important aspect of a Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty—it
would send a clear message of the diminishing currency of the
weapons. The United States has tested more than anyone else our
arsenal is secure, safe, and reliable. So said the Joint Chiefs of
Staff, and they were correct.

A diminishing role of nuclear weapons in security policies, as a
minimum step, we must unambiguously establish negative security
assurances. In order to gain extension of the treaty in 1995, coun-
tries without nuclear weapons were promised that if they would ac-
cede to the extension, that they would not be threatened with nu-
clear strikes. To ask a country to foreswear these devices and still
suffer under the threat of nuclear attack is so patently inequitable
as to lend credence to critiques of the regime, itself. The U.S.
should support rather than oppose giving these assurances of non-
use to nuclear weapon states parties to the NPT.

Moreover, during the cold war we justified the first use policy
based on the superiority of the USSR’s conventional force threat to
western Europe. The threat is gone. It is time to adopt a no first
use policy.
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These are modest proposals that demonstrate a beginning to au-
thentically reduce the political posture of the weapons. These ac-
tions are achievable, inexpensive, and they are available now. Reli-
ance on ultimate weapon of mass destruction leads the world in ex-
actly the wrong direction. Its logical outcome is an increasing mili-
tarization of the world rather than the needed movement toward
law and cooperation, and its logical expression reaches burlesque
proportions in the aspiration to unilaterally weaponize the fir-
maments rather than pursue a cooperative non-weaponized regime
for outer space.

Is it a wonder that, while the rational leaders of the world’s most
powerful nations daily place on alert thousands of devices deliver-
ing immeasurable destructive capacity, cynicism prevails? Is such
a hopeless future the best we can provide our children? Do we real-
ly believe that counter-proliferation exercised through ad hoc coali-
tions can be an adequate substitute for effective diplomacy? Why
are we pursuing a regime based on principles of seasonal friend-
ship rather than the uniformity and reliability of law? Have we for-
gotten that the weapons of today have triggering devices with the
destructive capacity of Hiroshima? We need no longer live with this
sword over our heads.

In India today there are Hindu fundamentalists speculating seri-
ously whether these are the end days, and, like them, there are in
the United States fundamentalist Christians who believe very
much like their Islamicist brethren or Messianic Jews that we
await the final battles which will bring an end to history, and all
of them believe that this disaster is coming about from unseen
hands. But, Mr. Chairman, Members of Congress, you and I know
they are wrong. It is not unseen hands that is bringing about this
destruction; it is hands of rational men in these very halls. I ask
you to look at these hands, and I ask you to have the courage to
prove these speculations wrong.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Granoff follows:]
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Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Mr. Granoff.
Mr. Sokolski. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF HENRY D. SOKOLSKI
Mr. SOKOLSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am a little humbled. This is quite an assembly that you have

put together of experts. It is an honor to be here, and I thank you
for holding the hearing.

Mr. SHAYS. It is an honor to have you here. And it is an assem-
bly of some very fine experts, so thank you for being part of it.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. I want to talk about the topic that you assigned
us, and I guess my message today is that your hearing is perhaps
too timely. I say that because the nonproliferation provisions in the
NPT have pretty much been watered down for a long time, and
they have been overshadowed, I think, too much by many coun-
tries’ backing of the most dangerous and uneconomical forms of nu-
clear energy. I think you heard some expressions of that enthu-
siasm, though muted, even today.

What is worse, since the early 1990’s we and our allies have
shied away from enforcing the NPT against the world’s worst
proliferators. Now, sadly, I don’t think there is any technical or
really any simple diplomatic substitute for these treaty-based sys-
tems, particularly the NPT. I think that is why I have spent so
much time, both in my service on the Hill at the Defense Depart-
ment and advising the CIA, and in running my own center, on com-
missioning research and looking into how to make the nonprolifera-
tion provisions of these rather weak institutional barriers, the NPT
and the IAEA, much more effective.

We have commissioned at the center that I run, the Non-
proliferation Policy Education Center, a good number of analyses
over the last, I’d say, four or 5 years. Today what I would like to
do is just give you four of the key findings of this research.

First, I think if we are to do better we really need to clarify what
the NPT protects as being peaceful. A key reason why the non-
proliferation provisions of the NPT have become more difficult to
enforce is that most nations, including Iran, North Korea, and, I
hate to say it, the U.S. Government, have adopted too generous a
view of what the inalienable right to develop research and produce
peaceful nuclear energy is under the NPT’s article four. Simply be-
cause a nuclear activity or material might have some conceivable
civilian application and a country is willing to let international in-
spectors come and monitor them occasionally I would submit is not
enough to meet the criteria of what is peaceful under the NPT.

In addition, the nuclear activity or material must also be capable
of being monitored in a manner that will prevent it from being
used for bombs. This is laid out in article three. And their applica-
tions must be economical enough clearly to be beneficial. I think if
you note when you read the treaty it says the purpose is to share
the benefits of peaceful nuclear energy. I don’t think it was meant
to promote uneconomical activities that bring countries within days
or weeks of having bombs. That is not the purpose of the treaty.
It has become that, and that is a big problem.

Certainly building commercial nuclear fuel making plants which
could bring nations to the brink of having bombs is hardly a per
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se right under the NPT. Actually, if it is possible I would like to
submit some testimony that I gave on this very issue which basi-
cally relies on the research of other experts and legal authorities
and historians going into what the per se rights are under the
NPT, with your permission. Indeed, such a reading of the NPT
would make the treaty one that promotes the spread of nuclear
weapons making capabilities, which is the exact opposite of its in-
tent.

Second, the IAEA should concede what it can’t safeguard and
seek more funds to safeguard what it can. The ability of the IAEA
to account for nuclear materials that are needed to make nuclear
weapons is hampered not only by a lack of candor regarding what
the Agency’s inability to safeguard nuclear fuel-making activities
is, but also its persistent tendency to rationalize away new safe-
guards and physical security challenges and to shy from raising the
funds needed to meet these new challenges.

You had a series of questions during the hearing that were quite
interesting about whether or not the IAEA budget was growing or
not. It is growing, but it is puny. To give you some idea, we spent
about $6 billion on the Transportation Security Agency to check
your luggage and to make sure that you don’t bring liquids on of
a certain type. We have 100 percent false alarm rate for that par-
ticular activity. We take old women and children and we put them
through the wringer. The IAEA is not permitted, by its own char-
ter, to have a false alarm rate higher than 5 percent. Its budget
right now—and this is in the notes. We standardized it to 2004 dol-
lars—is roughly about $100-some-odd million.

Now, I heard testimony that said that while $30 million, or even
more, had been added, but that there was a lot of resistance be-
cause the tax burden on us or on other countries. I don’t know.
That doesn’t sound right to me. The $30 million just isn’t that
much.

For the last 20 years the Agency safeguards budget has been lit-
tle more than doubled in constant dollars. During that same period,
however, civilian stockpiles of separated plutonium and highly en-
riched uranium, which the Agency is obligated to safeguard be-
cause they are directly usable for nuclear weapons, have increased
six times over. This does not include the material that is not safe-
guarded, which is not six times over but twenty times over. The ac-
tual amount of civilian nuclear weapons usable material that goes
unaccounted for each year, meanwhile, has been increasing steadily
as the number and output of nuclear fuel-making facilities grows
internationally.

If we are serious about safeguarding against the spread of nu-
clear weapons and preventing nuclear theft or terrorism, these
trends have to change. The IAEA may be able to monitor as they
look at fuel-making activities, but it cannot inspect these facilities
to provide timely warning of diversions or thefts, which are equiva-
lent to many, many nuclear weapons worth each year. It should
admit this publicly. I think Mr. Elbarday is to be commended for
coming as close as he has to admitting it.

Mr. SHAYS. I want you to be very specific. They should admit
what publicly?
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Mr. SOKOLSKI. That they cannot inspect nuclear fuel-making fa-
cilities to provide sufficient warning of a possible diversion to inter-
vene and prevent it. In other words, by the time they find out that
several bombs worth has gone missing, it can sometimes be years
after the diversion could have occurred where the material was
missing.

By the way, this gets to one of the problems the administration
and Congress should have about a fissile material cutoff. Those nu-
clear fuel-making facilities that would be examined by a Fissile
Material Cutoff Treaty, it would be wonderful if you could verify
them, yet right now you can’t. The administration isn’t entirely
candid about this because it only says you could hide the whole fa-
cility.

The truth is, if you knew where the facilities were, you would not
be able to know in any given year how much it produced, and the
difference of what you knew and what the truth was could be
equal, depending on the facilities, literally to scores of weapons
worth in the case of one of the large facilities just brought online
in Japan. So it is kind of like keeping track of the funds in Enron.
If you don’t know what they are making, you don’t know what they
are stealing. And that is where we are. People need to come out
and admit that, and they are not.

Third, governments must put security first. By the way, I do
make recommendations for increasing the IAEA’s budget, and they
should get more money based on user fees, to be blunt. Right now
Italy has no reactors. It pays more into safeguards than South
Korea, who has 18 reactors. There is something perverse about
that. You have to change that. And there are a number of things
where the IAEA has identified where they can do better. They
know how to do it; they just lack money. So you have to make the
distinctions. You have to give them the money where they need it
and encourage them to be candid where no amount of money is
going to make much difference for the time being.

Third, governments must put security first instead of subsidizing
uneconomical, dangerous nuclear energy projects. Concern for nu-
clear security has increasingly taken a back seat to states’ encour-
agement of uneconomical nuclear energy projects that can bring
countries right to the brink. Japan, which has already been rocked
by revelations that its pilot plutonium-making plants had lost track
of roughly 40 bombs worth of material over the years, just began
operation of one of the world’s largest reprocessing plants. This
plant is certain to lose money, and experts project the IAEA will
lose track of nearly 50 bombs worth of crude nuclear weapons
worth of plutonium there annually.

Other equally problematic nuclear fuel-making operations are
underway in Brazil, South Africa, India, Ukraine, and Argentina.
One has to wonder why the IAEA has correctly established that
there is no economic or technical requirement for additional fuel-
making capacity over the next ten to twenty years, yet the U.S. is
doing little to object to these efforts and arguably is encouraging
them in order to get them to pursue becoming a nuclear fuel sup-
plying state under its new initiative, the Global Nuclear Energy
Partnership, which Mr. von Hippel has done a great deal of work
on.
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Here it would help to pace nuclear power’s expansion and that
of commercial nuclear fuel——

Mr. SHAYS. Let me do this. I think I need to interrupt you to
make sure we get to the Professor.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. Let me stop right here then.
Mr. SHAYS. OK. Thank you.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. Sorry.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sokolski follows:]
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Mr. SHAYS. Mr. von Hippel. Let me just tell you I am going to
give you a choice here. I am coming back after my votes. I have
kept you here all day, so I am not expecting that you would have
to stay, but whoever stays, even if it is one of you, I will be back
to have a dialog, because, frankly, I think you can help put these
pieces together that the other two panels have introduced and so
on.

What the bell meant was four votes, but, Professor von Hippel,
we have time to have you make your statement.

Mr. VON HIPPEL. OK. I will make it in 5 minutes.
Mr. SHAYS. You can go over a little bit. We will be fine.

STATEMENT OF FRANK VON HIPPEL

Mr. VON HIPPEL. Thank you. Thank you for holding this hearing.
I have organized my statement into why the NPT is important,
why it is in trouble, and what the United States can do about it.

Mr. SHAYS. Great.
Mr. VON HIPPEL. Why it is important, the NPT embodies an al-

most universally shared recognize that nuclear weapons are a
threat to all mankind. It recognizes that the weapons, themselves,
are the threat, no matter which country possesses them. It also
represents a commitment to do something about this to prevent the
spread of nuclear weapons to more countries and to reduce their
numbers in the countries that have them ultimately to zero.

Under the NPT, the Atomic Energy Agency checks whether non-
weapon states are complying with their commitments. We know as
much as we do about Iran’s nuclear activities, for example, only be-
cause Iran is a party to the NPT, which gives the IAEA the right
to go and look.

Now, why is it in trouble? One reason is that the non-weapon
states are increasingly reluctant to accept additional restrictions
when the United States has dropped any pretense of making irre-
versible nuclear arms reductions. The non-weapon states won’t pay
attention to our priorities if we don’t pay attention to theirs.

In June I saw how angry this dialog has become when I attended
a conference in Oslo on minimization of highly enriched uranium
in civilian nuclear applications, one of your concerns. The concern
was that, as you have indicated, that highly enriched uranium can
be used by terrorists to make improvised nuclear explosions, but
South Africa’s Ambassador to the IAEA at that conference declared
that the NPT is not an a la carte menu from which states’ parties
may choose their preferences while ignoring other aspects, and he
referred in particular to the lack of progress on the Fissile Material
Cutoff Treaty, which is one of the 13 steps that the U.S. committed
to at the NPT Review Conference in 2000.

The treaty, which is, in the words of the U.N. resolution, the
agreement in 2000 called for immediate commencement of negotia-
tions under an effectively verifiable treaty banning the production
of fissile materials for nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive
devices.

It is 6 years later, and negotiations at the Conference of Disar-
mament have not begun because of what I consider a petty dis-
agreement by the U.S. and China over the proposed agenda.
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Now, with regard to what the United States can do, I would like
to offer a list of four things that we could do to help restore legit-
imacy to the NPT and thereby to its usefulness as a tool against
the dangers of nuclear proliferation and nuclear terrorism.

First, a Fissile Material Cutoff Treaty will only happen if the
United States gives this priority. U.S. also has to support an inter-
nationally verified fissile cutoff, not oppose it, as we do today. We
can’t require that non-weapon states be open to IAEA inspection
but refuse such inspections for ourselves. I agree with Mr. Sokolski
that there is an uncertainty of a percent or so or up to a few per-
cent in the measurements at facilities which handle highly en-
riched uranium and plutonium, but that is much better than noth-
ing.

I recall the first President Bush’s insistence that under the
Chemical Weapons Convention international inspections should be
possible any time, anywhere, without right of refusal. He did not
say except for in the United States.

Now, the second thing is the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty. It
is almost always at the top of the list for non-weapon states. The
U.S. Senate refused to ratify the CTBT in 1999. The global test
moratorium has continued, however, and the directors of the U.S.
nuclear weapons labs have continued to certify each year that the
U.S. nuclear stockpile is safe and reliable and doesn’t require test-
ing. The National Academy of Sciences and the Department of En-
ergy agree that this situation can be maintained indefinitely, al-
though they may not agree on how best to do it.

Under these circumstances, it would be in the U.S. interest to
ratify the CTBT and lock in other countries, as well. There will al-
ways be the escape clause that gives each state party to the treaty
the right to withdraw from it if it decides that its supreme national
interests are jeopardized.

Third, we should take the objective of nuclear disarmament seri-
ously. Why does the U.S. keep thousands of nuclear warheads? Be-
cause Russia has thousands of nuclear warheads. And if it came to
nuclear war, we would want to be able to destroy as many as pos-
sible of theirs before they could be used. Why not then agree to de-
stroy as many as possible of these warheads now by agreement and
eliminate the hair trigger situation which has been discussed?

Russia and the U.S. could get down to a thousand warheads
each—that is a thousand total warheads, not just deployed war-
heads—before we would need to ask other countries to reduce.
Today we each have enough material to make more than 10,000.

Fourth—and this brings me back to my colleagues’ statement—
continue the moratorium on spent fuel reprocessing. This is an
issue that is being driven by Congress that has major implications
for the future of nuclear proliferation. For 30 years the U.S. has
been able to say to other countries we don’t reprocess and you don’t
need to, either. In combination with the invisible hand of econom-
ics, that posture has been very effective.

The number of states having their reactor fuel reprocessed has
declined dramatically in those 30 years. Congress now proposes to
have federally financed reprocessing of spent power reactor fuel.
The reason is the delay in the availability of Yucca Mountain. A
reprocessing plant would be an alternative destination for spent
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fuel, but it would be a very expensive one. And such damage to
U.S. nonproliferation policy is completely unnecessary. Storing
older spent fuel in dry casks at reactor sites or at centralized stor-
age sites would cost one-tenth as much as reprocessing and would
be much less hazardous than reprocessing.

Mr. SHAYS. Professor, I have about 4 minutes, which is still
enough time, but if you could kind of close up.

Mr. VON HIPPEL. I am down to my last half page.
Mr. SHAYS. Great.
Mr. VON HIPPEL. Just on that point, though, the hazard from

spent fuel in dry cask storage at reactor sites is a minuscule por-
tion of the total hazard of that site. The major hazard is from the
reactor core, the next down is the recently discharged spent fuel in
the pools. The dry cask storage is negligible hazard.

So, in summary, the non-weapon states will not support the U.S.
effort to further limit their rights under the NPT if the U.S. doesn’t
begin to live up to our own central NPT commitment to irreversibly
end the arms race with the FMCT and the CTBT and get on with
the task of nuclear disarmament.

I would also like to make one specific suggestion: that Congress
require of the executive branch an annual report from the Presi-
dent summarizing relevant initiatives, progress, and obstacles to
implementation of U.S. commitments under the NPT.

Finally, on how easy it is——
Mr. SHAYS. I have now two and a half minutes.
Mr. VON HIPPEL. OK, but you really wanted to know the answer

to this.
Mr. SHAYS. OK. Go for it.
Mr. VON HIPPEL. How hard is it to make a nuclear weapon? John

Phillips——
Mr. SHAYS. Are you going to stay or do you need to leave, be-

cause I am coming back?
Mr. VON HIPPEL. I have a 9 o’clock flight from Dulles.
Mr. SHAYS. Then you are fine. You can stay.
[The prepared statement of Mr. von Hippel follows:]
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Mr. SHAYS. Let me do this. My staff can tell you where you can
get a sandwich.

You have to stay, because I want to know how you do it.
Ambassador GRAHAM. Yes.
Mr. SHAYS. I just want to say that I would welcome all of you

staying, but to force you to stay would be house arrest and I am
not going to do that, but I think I have another 25 minutes before
I am back here, and I will be back here. I think Mr. Granoff will
be back here, so I am definitely back here.

Thank you.
We are recessed.
[Recess.]
Mr. SHAYS. I call this hearing to order.
What I would like, I will let you, Professor, tell me, and, Ambas-

sador, I would like to have you tell me what I would like to hear
from there, but in regards to the issue. This is the point I am try-
ing to make: we have always known people could learn how to
make a weapon, so to me the issue is not is there all the docu-
mentation if you are a bright student can you do it. The question
is what I learned that I need to be disavowed of if it is not true
is that basically to make a low-yield weapon using enriched ura-
nium you don’t need a lot of specialized parts, and you could, if you
could get the weapons grade material, create a nuclear explosion.

Professor, I will have you start out on it.
Mr. VON HIPPEL. You are absolutely right. In fact, it is so easy

to make a nuclear explosion—and it is not necessarily low yield.
We are talking about Hiroshima scale—with highly enriched ura-
nium metal, that the Department of Energy worries about impro-
vised nuclear devices. That is, they worry about terrorists getting
into a bunker which has highly enriched uranium metal in it and
actually improvising an explosion on the spot before they can be
stopped by the guard force. That is pretty easy.

Now, when you were talking about the Princeton undergraduate,
John Aristotle Phillips, he wasn’t a student of mine, but he did this
as a project for a course of a colleague of mine, and it is considered
so easy even by undergraduates to do a highly enriched uranium
bomb that they always go for plutonium. They want to show that
they are smart enough to do a plutonium bomb, which is an implo-
sion bomb. In fact, the Hiroshima bomb was not designed at Los
Alamos, it was designed by an assistant professor and a couple of
graduate students in Berkeley the summer before. The whole Los
Alamos head scratching and hair tearing was devoted to the pluto-
nium bomb. But a plutonium bomb is not necessarily out of reach
of terrorists, either. It is more difficult.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me ask you, with that, though, do you need mate-
rial that would be harder to get a hold of? Is the material an issue
there?

Mr. VON HIPPEL. No. Well, the plutonium is.
Mr. SHAYS. I don’t mean the plutonium.
Mr. VON HIPPEL. No. In fact, Phillips went to call up DuPont,

what kind of explosives to I use, and they were happy to tell him
what kind of explosive to use. He went to the National Technology
Information Service and asked for the Los Alamos Primer, which
was the lectures that were given at Los Alamos to the incoming
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people by this Berkeley assistant professor, and when they came
out with the primer, which has now since then been published by
the University of Chicago—no, by Berkeley University Press, Cali-
fornia University Press. They said usually when people ask for this
they ask for these, too, with a stack of documents. So, in fact, it
was referred to in the testimony before that this was given as a
project. By the way, Phillips didn’t do it right, despite his claims.
He actually made a mistake in the design. This is beyond the ordi-
nary undergraduate, but it has been done by graduate students
correctly.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. Gotcha.
Mr. VON HIPPEL. For the plutonium weapon.
Mr. SHAYS. Super.
Mr. VON HIPPEL. I had a colleague, Ted Taylor, at Princeton for

a number of years who was an ace Los Alamos weapons designer
in his previous incarnation, and he was the one who actually first
raised the issue of nuclear terrorism in the 1970’s, and he was con-
cerned about the U.S. going to—at that time the U.S. was pushing
toward a plutonium economy, and he was very concerned about
having plutonium used as a commercial fuel by the millions of
bombs worth, is what people were envisioning at that time. He was
making the argument—and it was an argument. I mean, the com-
munity was not unanimous about this—that, in fact, terrorists
could do it. It is more difficult, but you shouldn’t ignore it.

Mr. SHAYS. Gotcha. Let me just go to you, Ambassador. You were
going to tell me up front, and then I will get off of this issue, but
I would like to just get it off the table here.

Ambassador GRAHAM. Well, I just wanted to, Mr. Chairman, tell
you about my experience in South Africa with the South African
government.

Mr. SHAYS. Can you give us a timeframe of when you were
there?

Ambassador GRAHAM. Yes, I will. I headed the U.S. Government
efforts to permanently extend the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty
in the 1993–1995 timeframe, and so I traveled all over the world
looking for votes. It was a little bit like a political convention. And
one of the places I went to was South Africa, because they were
a very key vote. They were a swing vote. They had the possibility
of bringing in a lot of non-aligned countries who were opposed to
us to support our view that the NPT should be permanent.

So I went to South Africa and I was there for 2 days with a col-
league and the first day I spent with the government in their of-
fices, and then the second day they gave us a tour of their former
nuclear weapon establishment, and they took us to a shut-down
nuclear enrichment plant that they used to make the HEU, and
then they took us over about ten miles away to Wallendaba, where
they actually assembled the weapons, and they took us to the
building where they assembled the weapons, and they showed us
a large room. They said this is where we assembled the weapons.
Look around you. Nothing has changed.

There was nothing in that room you couldn’t find in a high school
machine shop. They showed us the cases they had used to move the
weapons around in. It was clear they would fit in the back of a
panel truck. And then they gave us a short lecture on why they

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 12:56 Jun 11, 2007 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00225 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\35767.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



222

built the weapons, which I won’t go into unless you insist. And
then they explained how. And they said that we spent on this pro-
gram $150 million. I got that wrong. We spent on this program $25
million and had 150 people working on it, including the janitor. No-
body knew what we were doing. That doesn’t count, of course, the
money we spent enriching the uranium to weapons grade, just the
bomb assembly part—$25 million, 150 people. We built six bombs
of 20 kilotons. We didn’t need to test them because we used the
gun barrel design. You are the first Americans to see this other
than those two on the International Atomic Energy inspection
team. We are telling you this for a reason, and the reason is that
once the fissile material is acquired—we made our own over in
Wallendaba 20 miles away, but if the fissile material can be ac-
quired, the rest is really easy, really easy. Any government can do
it.

Mr. SHAYS. The rest is really easy?
Ambassador GRAHAM. Really, the rest is really easy. Virtually

any government could do it and many sub-national groups like ter-
rorist organizations could do it, in their view. You don’t need an
infrastructure. You just need a few skilled scientists and engineers
and the fissile material.

So that goes just to reinforce what everyone else has said, but
here is a country that had direct experience doing it.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Sokolski, comment?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. I think that is the reason why the IAEA could be

a heck of a lot more important than it is, because it has the job
of keeping a count of the weapons usable materials that are pro-
duced literally in the open. I think it is important to keep in mind
that in the case of highly enriched uranium some scientists like to
joke and say, well, you need a tall ladder and a tube to assemble.
I mean, I don’t think it is that easy, but you are not talking about
very much.

In the case of plutonium, I don’t think we should look at this as
one is more difficult so they will do the easier, No. 1. No. 2, so we
would be OK if a terrorist got some plutonium? I don’t think so.
In other words, what that allows a group to do, once it has posses-
sion, is raise literally kilotons of uncertainty as to what they will
be able to do, just like Iraq. You will not know. So once they give
plausible reason for you to believe they stole it, you are in a world
of worry.

I think, in addition, you need to understand again something
which there has been not very much candor about in the official
world. When I worked in the Government I had the same problem.
I worked in the Defense Department. People do not want to admit
that they cannot keep track of this material, even in civilian facili-
ties that are declared and monitored by the IAEA, never mind the
ones that might be hidden away. They can do only such a rough
job that, in the case of a commercial-sized facility that enriches and
reprocesses, you will literally they say lost in the pipes or in solu-
tion many bombs worth per year.

Now, if you focus on that point it changes the way you look at
the whole problem of what to do. If you believe you can monitor
and safeguard—and safeguard means not just look at, but get
warning of a diversion early enough to prevent it ft being com-
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pleted by getting folks to land with Black Hawk helicopters or
whatever they do. Depending on how you see that, it changes ev-
erything as to what you do.

Mr. SHAYS. First I am going to just say I tend to learn the most
about the terrorist threat from folks who used to work in the Gov-
ernment who now have a little more freedom to talk about issues
when they work for a non-government organization, have their own
institutions, and so on, so I really appreciate the fact that you all
stayed and I thank you very much.

Mr. Spring, were you going to make a comment?
Mr. SPRING. I was going to make exactly the same point that Mr.

Sokolski just made; that is, that I would be a little bit reluctant
to try, on the basis of probability, and say OK, we are going to
focus on the terrorist threat in highly enriched uranium at the
margin compared to what might be the risk associated with pluto-
nium because of the relative ease of assembly. I think that these
guys are too unpredictable to say, OK, we can sort of net down and
focus more on the HEU source than on the plutonium source. I
think you could arrive at some poor policy decisions if you take
that too far.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me do this. Professor, is there anything you want
to say before we get you on your plane?

Mr. VON HIPPEL. No. I thank you.
Mr. SHAYS. I think we will get you on your plane, and I thank

you so much for coming. I very much appreciate it. Nick is a very
good man at getting taxis. Follow that man. And let’s have this on
the record: my staff director is helping him get the taxi.

Do you need to leave, Ambassador? Thank you very much. Any
last comment that you would like to make for the record?

Ambassador GRAHAM. I can’t think of anything additional that I
would want to submit for the record at this point. I enjoyed the
hearing very much. I thought the questions were really excellent.
The answers were good, too, but the questions set the tone of the
hearing. I think a lot of issues that are not discussed nearly as
much as they should be got discussed today. I hope that the tran-
script can be drawn together in some way that can be made avail-
able to students and scholars and Government people.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me just say this to you. If I am back in this
place—and I hope to be—whether I am in the majority or Mr.
Kucinich, we both agree that we need to be bringing this up to a
different level, and you are going to see next year, whomever, but
we are going to pursue this big time, because it is a huge issue and
it is not getting the attention it deserves.

Ambassador GRAHAM. These are very big issues and Congress
rarely has the opportunity to address them in a detailed way as
has happened today.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you very much, and travel safely.
Ambassador GRAHAM. My pleasure. Thank you.
Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.
With the three of you that are still here, let me ask you is there

anything that was brought up in the first panel, Mr. Blix, or the
second panel with our Government officials that you would want to
emphasize or critique in a way that says you disagreed with the
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things that were said? Are there agency points that you want to
make? Mr. Spring?

Mr. SPRING. I think that Deputy Assistant Secretary Semmel ad-
dressed this in his opening statement a little bit, but I would like
to reinforce it, and that is that the impression can be left that the
United States and, by extension, the other four declared nuclear
weapons states under the NPT, are somehow at odds with or not
complying with or in violation of article six. I just don’t believe
that. And the Blix Commission talked about the disarmament proc-
ess being in disarray. I don’t believe that it is in disarray.

The Blix Commission talked about an insufficient commitment to
arms control on the part of the United States and talked about
there being this commitment during the cold war, but the numbers
of nuclear weapons were going up during the cold war and they are
coming down now, and they are on their way to between 1,700 and
2,200 at the strategic level. The U.S. has gone even greater strides
below that in the tactical area.

I find it hard to equate the idea that we were somehow OK dur-
ing the cold war when the arsenals were going up but now we are
somehow sort of ignoring these obligations under article six when
they are coming down.

So I think the United States has quite a bit to be proud of in
what it has done in the arms control field. There is a tangential
relationship between strategic arms control between the United
States and Russia today and nonproliferation policy, but I think
that generally that is a positive relationship, in my view, so that
I think that I would be a little bit reluctant to denigrate too much
the position the United States has taken in that field.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.
Mr. Granoff, do you disagree or agree but you want to make an-

other point?
Mr. GRANOFF. I disagree very vigorously that it is a little more

sophisticated than that. Article six is part of the law of the land,
as you know. Article six, clause two of the Constitution makes trea-
ties the supreme law of the land, and article six of the NPT re-
quires good faith efforts to obtain nuclear disarmament.

All of the parties to the treaty agreed, in order to gain the indefi-
nite extension of the treaty, to principles and objectives in 1995,
and included in those principles and objectives was an unequivocal
commitment to the ultimate elimination of nuclear weapons, and
the parties to the treaty and the negotiations forced the United
States and the other nuclear weapons states to agree to 5-year re-
view conferences at which the commitment to nuclear disarmament
and the steps in that direction would be reviewed.

In 2000 there was a very productive conference and 13 practical
steps were agreed upon by all parties to the treaty as a way of ful-
filling the article six commitment. Now, those commitments in the
year 2000 were political commitments, no doubt, and it would be
bootstrapping a political commitment improperly into a legal com-
mitment under our Constitution to say that because we made polit-
ical commitments as part of a treaty they are the law of the land.

But in 2005 at the next review conference the position of our
Government was that our commitments made in 2000 to fulfill arti-
cle six would not be reviewed.
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Now, that alone does not constitute bad faith or noncompliance,
but the failure to put forward another route of fulfilling article six
I believe puts us in a legally precarious position.

Mr. SHAYS. Us or everyone? The question was put to us or the
other four, as well?

Mr. GRANOFF. I would say the other four would be part of it, but
the other four were not as irresponsible in overtly creating unnec-
essary roadblocks to creating an agenda in 2005. What happened
was the conference never got a working agenda. The other coun-
tries that I would say are worth pointing out would be Egypt and
Iran, who also I would say were not operating to create an operat-
ing agenda. So at the 2005 review no statement could be made, nor
could there be an adequate review of the kind of threat-reducing
steps that were needed, steps like making it difficult for a country
to use their article four privileges and drop out of the treaty. There
were proposals, for example, of friends of the United States that
said if a country drops out of the treaty they lose the facilities that
they developed under article four. That to me would be clearly an
effective and useful nonproliferation aspect. Never got discussed.
Creating a secretariat for the NPT so they could have a corporate
memory never got discussed. Creating some way of having some
body at which complaints of noncompliance could formally be
brought and evaluated, never discussed.

Essentially, the review conference was unable to review past con-
duct, and the U.S. kept focusing on only the nonproliferation side
of the equation without putting forward an alternative route. I
think it is our obligation to do that.

I feel more comfortable criticizing my own country where dissent
is part of our system than criticizing others.

Mr. SHAYS. I hear you, but the bottom line is all five need to be
taking action. The burden is on all five, correct?

Mr. GRANOFF. The burden is on all parties to the treaty, but the
biggest burden I would say is on the P–5.

Mr. SHAYS. I would like you, Mr. Sokolski, to respond, but then
I would like to ask all of you, I am not hearing clearly the com-
ment, I am not interpreting clearly the comment that parties that
aren’t part of the nuclear family have a right to expect to do more,
and because they are not seeing us do more they are going in the
opposite direction. I don’t know what the opposite direction means.
In other words, that they are doing something. I am not quite sure
what we are seeing them doing.

Mr. Sokolski, you were going to make a point earlier?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. Yes. I want to make sure I understand the point

you just made.
Mr. SHAYS. Why don’t you answer your question first.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. OK. My reading of the history—and I have writ-

ten a history that has been published of the proliferation treaty ef-
fort—doesn’t quite correspond to this. It is different.

Mr. SHAYS. To what? Mr. Granoff’s comments?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. Yes, and even a little bit to my colleague at The

Heritage. I think there is actually a very fundamental problem in
reading this document, the NPT. You can read it through the lens
of article six, which says we would like good faith efforts for those
that declare they have nuclear weapons to disarm, or you can look
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at this understanding through the lens of article four, which says—
actually, there are three lenses, article four, which says everyone
has a right to develop nuclear energy in a peaceful fashion, and
then there is the first two articles, which says them that’s got don’t
give and them that’s not got don’t try to get. Depending on which
lens you pick, you end up emphasizing very different things. What
we have heard is, well, you shouldn’t emphasize the article six. You
should.

I think you are going to have to think about three things at the
same time, unfortunately. I think the emphasis needs to be placed
on making sense of article four. The reason why, it is the least dis-
cussed. Everyone has talked to death about how America needs to
give up more nuclear weapons, and then occasionally they say
China, which is actually making more. Then you hear some discus-
sion that really you shouldn’t try to get. But you don’t have a dis-
cussion of what peaceful nuclear energy is.

A reason I think that is important is the United States, this Con-
gress, is funding something called the Global Nuclear Energy Part-
nership, which threatens to be roughly a bad version of Atoms for
Peace, which Eisenhower promoted, on steroids, where you are
really going to encourage people to get into fuel making.

Well, none of the people on the administration witness lineup fo-
cused on the problems that the IAEA has and what it can and can’t
do. Regrettable, Mr. Aloise didn’t speak enough to that except for
the staffing point because it is hard. You only have so much time.
I don’t know how much this committee should get into it, but some-
body in this Government better, on a routine basis, build on what
GAO has done—maybe it is the CIA—and do annual reports on
what it is that the IAEA can keep track of and what it can’t, be-
cause that goes to the heart not only of article four but indirectly,
I would argue, article six.

There is no way the United States and the nuclear weapons pow-
ers are going to disarm if other people are hedging their bets and
getting right up to the edge of getting bombs.

Mr. SHAYS. It is pretty alarming, though, to think that we can’t
keep track.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. I keep emphasizing because you are right, it is
pretty alarming.

Mr. SHAYS. Yes.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. There ought to be a law. You ought to be con-

cerned. You ought to be having hearings. I am telling you it is like
talking about something that is politically incorrect.

Mr. SHAYS. If the United States had signed the Kyoto Treaty,
would it be possible for us to move forward without extensive nu-
clear power?

Mr. SOKOLSKI. I think the short answer is you would have to
because——

Mr. SHAYS. You’d have to have——
Mr. SOKOLSKI. You would have to move forward substantially

without much nuclear power because most of the pollution is going
to continue to be made by things that are non-nuclear. You are not
going to be able to substitute everything with nuclear.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, I am not sure I understood your answer.
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Mr. SOKOLSKI. The point is that the nuclear industry would like
you to believe that the answer to all problems in transport, relying
on oil, coal pollution caused by making aluminum and fertilizer
and everything else can all be taken care of by putting nuclear re-
actors everywhere. That is a great thought, it is just practically im-
possible to do.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. But for a variety of reasons we can’t deal with
the waste and, and, and.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. They can’t build them quick enough.
Mr. SHAYS. OK.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. And they can’t be applied to everything that way

because just the economics aren’t there.
Mr. SHAYS. But still there is no avoiding the fact that Europe is

attempting to deal with this issue through nuclear power, correct?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. No. That is incorrect. What they are doing mostly

is trying to give incentives for people to figure out how to reduce
emissions, and there are many ways to reduce emissions, as the
British government has laid out, besides nuclear. All of the British
government, for example, is suggesting it should do is maintain the
nuclear power plants it has. It is not suggesting a big ramp-up.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. Let me ask you, Mr. Spring, do you have a posi-
tion on the issue of nuclear electric generating power? I mean, do
you believe it has——

Mr. SPRING. Let me qualify my remarks in that I am not an en-
ergy specialist.

Mr. SHAYS. OK.
Mr. SPRING. We have a separate analyst at Heritage that looks

at that. I would say this: I certainly share Mr. Sokolski’s concerns
about article four and what we do in that and the proliferation risk
associated with the generation of nuclear power, which is expressed
as a right in article four.

Mr. SHAYS. Right.
Mr. SPRING. And as a free market economist——
Mr. SHAYS. Right.
Mr. SPRING [continuing]. Which Heritage Foundation generally

is——
Mr. SHAYS. Generally? It is synonymous with.
Mr. SPRING. If you are subsidizing this stuff, then maybe you are

not making rational economic choices, and the nuclear industry is
pretty heavily subsidized in a lot of ways, including for export. And
so if you were to ask me can we cut that stuff out, I would say yes.

And so let’s say, for example, with the state du jour on nuclear
cooperation, which is India, sure, you can have this agreement that
we would cooperate on nuclear stuff, but let’s look at it. Has India
made a rational economic case that nuclear energy is the best op-
tion for them? Have we made a rational economic case that subsi-
dizing nuclear exports to Iran, presumably under this agreement,
makes sense for either energy production regions or for not incur-
ring nonproliferation problems? I think that my answer is we can
have the agreement but I am not sure that it would make sense
to exercise it in the full panoply of what it would allow.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, let me use this to segue, since you mentioned
Iran. You heard the responses in the other two panels about Iran.
I would like each of you to give me your take on what Iran is doing,
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No. 1, and, No. 2, what we should be doing based on what they are
attempting to do.

I will start with you, Mr. Granoff.
Mr. GRANOFF. I think Iran is hedging. I think Iran is

untrustworthy. I think we can learn some lessons from Iran. Iran’s
spoofing and noncompliance with the inspection regime should
teach us that there should be a line drawn in the sand prospec-
tively that says if a country doesn’t fully cooperate with inspections
it from then on loses its article four privileges. You can’t apply that
retroactively. We haven’t shown that their program was designed
for weapons purposes, but there should be a rule that this sort of
conduct is simply intolerable going into the future.

Where are we now? It would seem to me that you cannot nego-
tiate a solution if on Monday you threaten with regime change and
then on Tuesday you ask somebody to cooperate and foreclose a po-
tential military option in the future, and then on Wednesday say
we are going to have regime change again. It is simply incoherent.
So I think we need to have a coherence that states very clearly: do
we recognize the sovereignty of this country? Have they so violated
the fundamental human rights of their citizens that they have vio-
lated their right to function as a sovereign? I don’t think that they
have. I don’t like the system of government there. I find it abhor-
rent. I find their human rights standards to be unacceptable. I
think they have misinterpreted the message of compassion and
unity that the holy prophet preached. I don’t think they under-
stand the value of pluralism. I don’t think they understand the val-
ues of the modern age. I think that they are a very hazardous
country. But I also look at the demographics, which are that there
are a lot of young people there. So I think the extent to which we
can dialog and engage, time is on our side.

In terms of nuclear, Iran shows us that to prevent the next
Iran—I view it as sort of a sparks out a volcano or a canary in a
mine shaft. As long as nuclear weapons are a currency of power,
countries are going to want to get them. So what do we need to do?
We need to have a sufficiently intrusive inspection and verification
regime that will give us sufficient confidence that countries cannot
use article four to break out.

The atomic audit of the Brookings Institute said that we have
spent approximately $5.7 trillion on this venture without real pub-
lic debate.

Mr. SHAYS. What venture?
Mr. GRANOFF. The venture of building nuclear arsenals in our

country, alone. That doesn’t even go to the whole world. That is
$5.7 trillion. Steven Schwartz, who led that, informs me that we
are spending in excess of $105 million a day now on the venture
of keeping the arsenal ready and the entire enterprise.

The IAEA has never spent in excess of $105 million in a year for
inspections. change the equation: robust inspections, but do not try
and shame Iran. It is a country that has a martyrdom mythos and
they will die before their honor will be compromised.

Mr. SHAYS. It is amazing for me to be in the Middle East and
hear people talk about honor, even in the Sudan. I mean, when we
were in North Darfur to hear a Governor talk about the pride of
the Sudanese not tolerating any foreign troops, and there was no
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discussion or concern about the loss of literally hundreds of thou-
sands of lives. It was pride. And he said it in such a way that he
expected me to be totally in sympathy with him because I would
connect. So it is just very interesting.

Mr. Spring, what is your answer to this question about Iran?
Mr. SPRING. My answer to this is that I think the Iranians are,

in fact, seeking a weapons capability, and I think they are playing
the politics of energy at the Security Council to try and frustrate
any efforts at enforcement that the nonproliferation regime lodges
in the Security Council. In my judgment, that leads me back to the
regional track. I think that the United States should be working
very strongly with the other states in the region to make sure that
Iran is politically isolated in that region to the greatest extent pos-
sible—countries like Pakistan and Turkey and Saudi Arabia and
the other Gulf Cooperation Council states—and really work on that
diplomacy to leave Iran as completely isolated as possible as the fu-
ture that they face, and that their ambitions to lead some sort of
great broader Islamic coalition in that region will come to naught
if they continue down this path. I think that the regional element
is a very important role to play.

Mr. SHAYS. The regional element is, but in my reading—and that
is one area where I spend most of my time. I mean, when you talk
to various country leaders, or in many cases I learn more by talk-
ing to their advisors, you know, some are already hedging their
bets——

Mr. SPRING. I know.
Mr. SHAYS [continuing]. That Iran is going to have it. Others

don’t have confidence that we have the staying power. They look
at the debate here at home about Iraq and believe we will leave
prematurely. I have no faith that our western allies will back us
up, and so an embargo done just by the United States—so I know
what you are trying to accomplish; I just don’t see how we could
get it done. I really don’t see how we would get it done.

Mr. SPRING. It is going to be very difficult, and that is why The
Heritage Foundation has put so much effort into this nuclear gains
exercise that my full testimony refers to that presumes a nuclear
setting, presumes a proliferated setting with seven players to look
at the dynamic of how these states would interact, not with the
idea that nuclear proliferation is inevitable—I hope it is not—but
actually to try and look at what happens in that kind of future to
explain the implications for all the regional players involved as to
what is at stake for them, because my judgment is that, in playing
this game with real human beings assuming the roles of state lead-
ership, is that one of the cardinal sins that they commit across the
board is to assume, not understand but just assume that nuclear
weapons have massive political and military benefits. They over-es-
timate their value initially without question. It is just unbelievable.

Mr. SHAYS. Yes. And under-estimate cost.
Mr. SPRING. And they under-estimate cost, indeed. And, of

course, the United States and the Soviet Union went through that
process in the early stages of the cold war, but I think we learned
the lessons, fortunately, before there was a catastrophe.

Mr. SHAYS. Right.
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Mr. SPRING. But in a seven-player environment I would say that
it is even worse.

Mr. SHAYS. And the seven-player environment, you are not in-
cluding India or Pakistan? what is the seven-player environment?

Mr. SPRING. Well, the seven players can be applied to any region.
The first study that is on our website looked at it in a model, not
exact duplicate, but a model of the East Asian with North Korea,
China, Japan, Taiwan, the U.S., and Russia essentially being the
players of unequal strength.

We have grafted the game in a Middle East version where the
players are roughly equivalent to Israel, Iran, Turkey, Pakistan,
Saudi Arabia, Russia, and the United States.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Sokolski, did you want to weigh in on this issue
with Iran, and then I am going to ask the question. Maybe I can
ask you to elaborate and just quickly come back to Mr. Granoff and
Mr. Spring. What happens to Egypt and Saudi Arabia if Iran gets
a nuclear weapon? So why don’t you tell me how you think we
should be dealing with Iran.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. First, seven sounds pretty good to me. You are
looking at a world that is going to have seven, seven, seven, and
seven. Your model is 1914, trying to keep track of a lot of folks
gaming the system, thinking that a quick war or whatever they
have in the way of military capability will win if they get in trouble
and that they can diplomatically figure things out. The problem
with the spread of nuclear weapons capabilities is the stakes for
failure exceed what we experienced in the First and Second World
Wars, what we have to worry about.

I think that is the reason why he is doing the study and probably
even telling his own people I love missile defense, but that isn’t the
entire answer. And for someone at Heritage to say that means you
had better be listening, because that comes hard. Am I right?

Mr. SPRING. You are right.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. OK. I mean, here we are. You are on a panel with

somebody I am thinking probably doesn’t vote Republican all the
time, right? I am talking about you. But they are agreeing on
something. I think that should be noted.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, they are disagreeing in terms of how to deal
with Iran, though.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. Well, let’s get on with that.
Mr. SHAYS. They want to deal with Iran, but they are going in

two different directions.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. Well, but let’s get on with that.
Mr. SHAYS. Yes.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. I think first I would endorse adopting the French

suggestions, and the reason I do is those suggestions about how to
tighten up the enforcement of the NPT came as a result of meet-
ings that actually my center was involved in 4 years ago, and these
people are listening and innovating, and when they are right we
should back the French. I can get you more information on that.
It is even cited in the testimony. But that is what you are referring
to, the non-paper that was given at the NPT Review Conference.
I see nods, so that is one.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. Speak to about what Egypt and Saudi Arabia
does.
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Mr. SOKOLSKI. Trouble. Saudi Arabia has publicly said that it is
studying whether or not to lease or buy nuclear weapons from
China and Pakistan. Now, what billboard do you need to get the
story that gee, that could be a problem.

Turkey has made it very clear that, well, you know, we have
pipeline problems. And, by the way, they do. But oh, by the way,
since they were involved in all those Pakistani Kahn problems,
they are also folks who, when they look at the European Union,
which they probably are never going to get into—I mean, think
about that—may want to hedge their bets to get a little leverage.

Egypt, if you think that the Israeli Prime Minister is speaking
straight when he says not a problem——

Mr. SHAYS. What’s not a problem?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. Egypt. Egypt has already announced that they

want to get more nuclear energy. That is code for the bomb. It is
clear as day.

Now, the people at this table and the panel one or panel two
probably wouldn’t say that, but if you talk to Egyptians about that
speech—and I can get you people who read Arabic—they will tell
you that speech a few days ago by the heir apparent, Mubarak’s
son, is a signal. We are not going to let Iran have the bomb option,
alone. And the reason why is Iran clearly wants to do this much.
Look at their missile program. Forget the nuclear weapons for a
moment. Look at the range arks. Those are diplomatic shadows
over the region, and they intend to keep you guessing as to what
they can load up on those things. That is the reason why Europe
is getting a little nervous, because pretty soon, believe it or not,
they are going to be in range with the latest follow-on missile, the
Shahab–4.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, you can fool me that they are getting con-
cerned.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. Oh, no. The French government paid to have me
come out and talk with people in Defense Ministry about an
entire——

Mr. SHAYS. That shows they are desperate, right?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. No, no. Well, it does that, too. I will agree. But

I had a sort of plan, if you will, for—you know, the Iranians play
chess. I understand they invented it. I don’t know much about it
because I don’t speak Farsi. We play checkers probably compared
to them. What you have to figure in chess is you have to be able
to think three moves minimum. If you don’t think three moves, I
understand you can’t play the game. You are just a victim. We are
thinking one move, practically. The moves you have to think
about—and here are some things you could do. You asked what we
should do.

Mr. SHAYS. Right.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. First of all, in the international basket the IAEA

has a right under the additional protocol to what is called wide-
area surveillance. That means they can go lots of places, put up
sensors, send in inspectors. Guess what they haven’t budgeted for?
Standing up a force that could go into places like Iran with maybe
200 sensors. They will be crappy sensors. Don’t get me wrong. This
will not be a silver bullet. But there is nothing. They have not even
done a bad job of standing up a wide-area surveillance capability.
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They need about $10 to $20 to $30 million. Guess what? They can’t
raise it because, well, everyone would be upset if we raised the
fees. A spotlight needs to be put on that. That is outrageous.

Mr. SHAYS. Is the implication—and I want to get to the other
members—is the implication, in terms of raising dollars, that,
while we are willing to put some more money in, there is very little
concern on the part of the other member nations to contribute?

Mr. SOKOLSKI. I don’t think there is enough. I think the French
government, I think the German government, for a lot of com-
plicated reasons, and the British government are interested, and I
would not under-rate what certain elements in those governments
are willing to do, because when I talked with them they were inter-
ested about the very thing that I think someone here took offense
to. Maybe we need to buildup our forces in the region to enforce
the law of the sea, which even Iran subscribes to, so that, instead
of them threatening to close the straits, which is the strategic cen-
ter of gravity—it is that oil that we have to worry about—maybe
we could ruin their surviving such an embargo and imposing it.

Now, that leads to a whole lot of other things you have to do.
You have to make sure you can get the oil out of that region with-
out going through the strait. The French and the GCC nations are
focused on that like a laser beam. It means connecting certain
pipes. It is not heroic.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me just get to North Korea. Did you want to say
something briefly?

Mr. GRANOFF. Briefly. Resolution 687, which was the enabling
resolution of the Security Council for the first Gulf War——

Mr. SHAYS. Right.
Mr. GRANOFF [continuing]. In section 14 called for creating a

weapon of mass destruction free zone in the Middle East. Iran has
been calling for that. Egypt has been calling for that. We have just
simply been ignoring it.

Mr. SHAYS. What does that mean? That Israel has to
basically——

Mr. GRANOFF. Well, obviously Israel is not going to join the party
right away, but it would seem to me that it would be in our benefit
to start a confidence-building series of conferences in the region
amongst the parties because regional parties like Egypt don’t want
to see a total breakdown.

Mr. SHAYS. Does it impact the United States? In other words, I
make assumptions that we don’t have a nuclear weapon on our car-
riers or—well, maybe I shouldn’t on our submarines.

Mr. GRANOFF. The effect on the United States to me would be to
lower the saliency of nuclear weapons in the region would be very
much in our interest, but Israel is a strategic partner and I don’t
think we want to really open up the can of worms of having a full-
scale discussion about it. I think it is time. [Latin phrase.] I think
it is time to put the truth out: Israel is not going to join——

Mr. SHAYS. So it is primarily an issue of dealing with Israel is
what I was trying to——

Mr. GRANOFF. Exactly, and, of course, that is Egypt’s sub-text
when they are saying they want to have a weapon of mass destruc-
tion free zone in the region, and Iran’s. But the fact is that they
also have interest, as you point out. Egypt is a Sunni country. Iran
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is a Shi’a country. They still live with the shadow of karbala over
their heads. They haven’t given that up. It is like Sherman’s
march. It happened yesterday for some people. I think we have to
be sensitive to those dynamics. And so there are parties in the re-
gion, for their own interests within the Islamic world, who have an
interest in making sure weapon of mass destruction don’t pro-
liferate, and I think we should take advantage of that because I
think it is a good thing to stop it.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. Don’t they have an interest in making sure that
they identify Israel as having nuclear weapons? You want to be
careful to promote confidence-building measures. I mean, Blix had
a better idea, which is no reprocessing, no enrichment. Once Israel
admits it has nuclear weapons, all hell will break loose there. Par-
ticularly the Egyptians will feel like they have to get them if they
even admit it.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. Let me just ask you about North Korea. Our
panelists I think said North Korea is a bigger problem. What it
raises for me, the concept that you can practically snap a finger
and Japan could have a nuclear program. So what that has gotten
me to think about is just the fact that Japan, what, has so much
material close to being weapons grade, and that is because, what,
their nuclear generation, or are there other——

Mr. SOKOLSKI. We gave them a green light back in the 1980’s.
When I first came here and worked for Senator Gordon Hum-
phrey—that is a long time ago—there was an agreement that we
reached with Japan that let them strip out weapons-useful pluto-
nium from spent fuel as a fuel spent fuel management technique.
It wasn’t economic. Still isn’t. They have gone ahead and, as a re-
sult, they are piling up tons of weapons-usable plutonium, and they
can’t figure out what to do with all of it.

The Chinese looked at that, and the Chinese have a big stockpile
of weapons-usable material, as well, and they are looking at one
another, and that North Korean drama is a staged rehearsal for
that bigger competition.

Mr. SHAYS. But that is why the United States gets criticized for
acting unilaterally, and we want with North Korea to act multilat-
erally because we believe that Japan and China and Russia and
South Korea have something at stake here. The irony is that we
are getting criticized for it, which is amazing to me.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. I think it is because people look at those six-party
talks and they look at North Korea and they say this dog isn’t
going to hunt very much. I think there needs to be a flash of can-
dor that everyone is sort of saying sub-text, which is ultimately you
are going to have to wait North Korea out, much as you did with
the Soviet Union. I mean, it is not going to be——

Mr. SHAYS. No, no. We are not going to wait them out if they are
going to develop a weapons program and then Japan decides they
have to.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. That is where what you need to do is some of the
things that the French are suggesting and isolate North Korea so
it doesn’t become an example for the others where it is either re-
warded or we do nothing when it violates, No. 1.
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No. 2, yes, hold Japan close. I am sure, you know, our friend
from The Heritage has lots of suggestions on how to enforce the al-
liance with Japan.

Second of all, take a page out of the suggestion made right here.
I think you mentioned China. Perhaps it is time to lean on China
to stop being so unclear about the size and growth of its nuclear
arsenal. I mean, everyone else is much more transparent, even the
Russians. Even the Russians are more transparent, which is saying
a lot. We are not focusing on that topic.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Spring, what about North Korea?
Mr. SPRING. I think that Mr. Sokolski set the table for me very

nicely. I think that what is really key here on the part of the
United States is those positive security assurances that we provide
our friends and allies in the region. That is one of the things I
think that will really convince the Japanese to continue with their
current policy with regard to not obtaining nuclear weapons, be-
cause they have the capability to do it very, very quickly, but they
don’t have, at least in the body politic as I look at Japan, the appe-
tite to do that. But they will seek and they are seeking reassur-
ance.

I think, as a result of the situation with both China and North
Korea, Japan has as close a security relationship with the United
States as I can remember right now. So reinforcing the positive se-
curity relationship between the United States and Japan to fore-
close a weapons incentive for them I think is a key element to ad-
dressing the problem.

We played this same nuclear game I am talking about with Japa-
nese nationals just in August, and the Japanese national player
who was playing the Japanese equivalent player opted immediately
to dispense with the nuclear weapons that the game assumed that
he had at the outset. In other words, he went back to being a non-
nuclear state, and at the same time he moved very strongly in the
relationship with the United States, and it worked.

He was able to avoid a direct nuclear conflict with either China
or North Korea with the over-arching security relationship with the
U.S., and it was based in part on the U.S. nuclear umbrella, it was
based in part with regard to nuclear nonproliferation and arms
control efforts that the U.S. was pursuing diplomatically—and we
kept diplomatic records of what was going on—so that dynamic did
play it out and Japan did not suffer for its decision that would pre-
sumably be irrational at one level, at least, that you look at it to
say OK, even though all these other countries have nuclear weap-
ons it is presumed in this game I am going to get rid of mine. I
am just going to get rid of them.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Granoff?
Mr. GRANOFF. I had the privilege of being a guest of Kim Dae

Jung and Mikhail Gorbachev in June, this past June, in Quan Ju,
Korea, which was the birthplace of the democracy movement. They
were celebrating the 20th anniversary of the democracy movement
there, and they had a summit of Nobel Peace laureates. At those
gatherings there were over 100 leaders from the industrial commu-
nity of North Korea, the Minister of Unification of North Korea,
and the Minister of Unification of South Korea, President of South
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Korea, and there was 2 weeks of deliberations specifically on these
subjects.

I learned much more than I had expected. As you might know,
Kim Dae Jung was the author of the Sunshine Policy reaching out
to North Korea and pushing for unification. The South Koreans
know that if there is going to be unification they have to ensure
that there won’t be the economic shock that took place in East and
West Germany. It would be even far greater. So there was a large
number of businessmen there who were looking to invest in fac-
tories and trade with North Korea to try and normalize the eco-
nomic disparity between the north and the south.

It was also clear to me that there would be no unification if there
are nuclear weapons in the peninsula, because South Korea has a
very high interest in maintaining the nonproliferation aspects of
the NPT. They know that if they were to have unification with nu-
clear weapons that Japan would be forced to follow suit, etc.

So the kind of proposals that these learned people in the region
informed me of—and I have shared this with the committee in my
submission—talked about increasing trade. There is a railroad line
that has already been laid.

Now, while this was going on, if you look at the chronology, while
these talks were going on North Korea did those missile tests. So
what I concluded from that is there is a divided house in North
Korea. There are clearly elements there that want to maintain the
status quo, a status quo in which the North Korean people suffer
tremendously, and there are also people who realize that the condi-
tions of their people are a remnant of the cold war that they need
to overcome. I think we should help those people reach out and in-
crease trade, increase normalization, and isolate their military
neanderthals.

Mr. SHAYS. I would like to bring this to a close, but let me just
ask you, so when I look at Iran, they could have a nuclear program,
but when I look at Japan, they could have a nuclear program. It
is quite different. You know, it is quite a different motivation and
direction. Is there any other country in the world like Japan that
is accumulating massive amounts of potential weapons grade mate-
rial?

Mr. SOKOLSKI. Sure. You have reprocessing going on in weapons
states, so that is good news.

Mr. SHAYS. OK.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. You have the Netherlands, Germany doing enrich-

ment, which means if they leave the switch on on the machine it
could go up to weapons level. There are a number of countries that
are making enrichment facilities—Argentina, Brazil, South Africa,
Ukraine—who want to be considered nuclear fuel supplying nations
under our program, the Global Nuclear Energy Partnership. Can-
ada, Australia have voiced interest in making sure they get on the
right side. So I think you have 15 years. If you——

Mr. SHAYS. In a sense, isn’t that just as concerning in a sense,
if not——

Mr. SOKOLSKI. I have been trying to say all throughout my testi-
mony nuclear fuel making is nuclear ready. Nuclear ready is as
much of an uncertainty generator as the bomb itself. If you wink
or encourage this or don’t think through the security risks, you buy

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 12:56 Jun 11, 2007 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00239 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\35767.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



236

the farm. You are absolutely culpable if you let this continue. We
did it for the last 40 years. We winked at Japan. We winked at the
Netherlands. We winked at Germany, Brazil, South Africa. Now
the bill is starting to come due because people are saying, well,
why not us.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. I think you may have started to answer the
question I asked in a very confused way when we were talking
about other countries looking at the United States and not taking
the NPT seriously. They are seeing a number of particularly west-
ern European countries, some of the more developed South Amer-
ican countries—I was thinking at least South America is a nuclear
free zone, but what you are telling me is——

Mr. SOKOLSKI. No, sir. I know too much. I worked in the Penta-
gon dismantling program secretly with the Argentinian government
because they did not know what was going on with the rocket pro-
gram, and with Brazil it was basically having their military dig a
hole for a test. So it is all good and well to hope that no one that
renounces will ever change their mind again, but we are all
human.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me do this. This has been a great hearing. It sure
makes me want to be back here. Why don’t I just ask is there any-
thing we should have put on the record we didn’t, and is there any-
thing that you want to emphasize to make sure we get it? I will
start with you, Mr. Sokolski.

Mr. SOKOLSKI. I guess since I talked so much and I went over
I am only going to make one request.

Mr. SHAYS. What is that?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. We are having a meeting co-sponsored by the

French government. One of your staff wants to come. I hope he can
come.

Mr. SHAYS. And where is that meeting?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. In Paris. And we are actually getting a Congress-

man to come.
Mr. SHAYS. When is that going to be?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. The 13th. That is the problem.
Mr. SHAYS. The 13th of?
Mr. SOKOLSKI. November.
Mr. SHAYS. Well, we will see you get a staff there.
Mr. SOKOLSKI. All right. Now, I get a percentage of his pay don’t

I? [Laughter.]
Mr. SHAYS. No. Well, you know what, I am sure it will be an ex-

cellent conference.
Mr. Granoff.
Mr. GRANOFF. I will be leaving here and going to Ottawa tomor-

row for a gathering of 25 middle-power countries.
Mr. SHAYS. I thought you were going to ask me if you could be

one of my staff so you could go to Paris.
Mr. GRANOFF. I would be honored.
Mr. SHAYS. You are not thinking.
Mr. GRANOFF. I would be honored. There will be 25 middle-pow-

ered countries, countries with good human rights records, countries
friendly to the United States, countries that have renounced nu-
clear weapons, and countries that want to see progress on article
six. In fact, it is called The Article Six Forum. It is convened by

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 12:56 Jun 11, 2007 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00240 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\35767.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



237

the middle powers initiative. That is where Dr. von Hippel was fly-
ing off and Dr. Blix, as well.

Mr. SHAYS. Where is that going to be?
Mr. GRANOFF. Ottawa. Foreign Minister MacKay will be giving

an address on Thursday morning. The focus will be exactly what
we are talking about. So this is a matter in which our friends are
calling for progress.

My deepest concern is that during the cold war there was some
kind of qualified morality to the posture to the weapons. The logic
was we have the weapons to ensure they won’t be used. But there
have been statements that have come out in recent years from our
administration that indicates a backing away from that moral con-
demnation of the weapons and seems to indicate that it is not so
much the weapons that are at issue but making sure the weapons
are only in the hands of our friends.

Now, this moves from the standard of the unacceptability of
these horrific devices and from the power of law to the raw law of
power, and countries that are friendly with us 1 day may not be
friendly the next day. This is not the way to set a global norm, sort
of taking the National Rifle Association philosophy at large: it is
not the weapons, it is the people.

But with nuclear weapons I think it is the weapons. I think that
they are intrinsically incapable of distinguishing between civilians
and combatants. I think that they are of a different caliber because
of their effect on future generations. I think that we need to start
thinking of nuclear weapons as something like the way we look at
biological weapons, like the plague. It is not a benefit in anybody’s
hands.

But by no means can we just get rid of them overnight. We have
to build an edifice of peace and cooperation and security in the
same way as we have built this edifice of destruction.

I think that if we would say what are the criteria for building
that edifice, do the steps enhance security, do they enhance law, do
they stand on their own merits, and if they do and they follow on
that compass point of disarmament—it is a compass point, not
something we can reach overnight, but if it follows on that compass
point I think we have to say that is in our interest. If we don’t,
we are going to be breeding incoherence.

The Middle East, now that we have legitimized Pakistan’s weap-
ons, why would there not be a Middle East Treaty Organization
like NATO with nuclear sharing? What is our argument against
that? It is dangerous? It is de-stabilizing? Well, I mean, we have
it in NATO.

So I say let’s get back to the principles of law that our country
stands for and the principles of morality that our country stands
for. That is in our security interest and that is the right thing to
do.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Spring?
Mr. SPRING. Just two quick sort of practical things that I think

that everybody in Congress has reached. One is that during the
cold war there was a rather sharp divide between people who were
regional specialists on the one hand, for example, in the State De-
partment’s Regional Bureau, to just take one department at a time

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 12:56 Jun 11, 2007 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00241 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\35767.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



238

here, versus the functional people that worked on arms control and
nonproliferation matters.

I think that there is a natural coming together with that, but I
think it is something that Congress could probably help accelerate,
and that is putting together real teams of functional and regional
specialists to hash these issues out, because they have to be done
in tandem, I think, now that the division that we had during the
cold war between regional and functional isn’t going to be as work-
able. It is not a huge step. It is a matter of really encouraging, you
know, different ways of looking at how to handle issues within the
bureaucratic wire diagrams, if you will, and I think that would be
useful.

The other is that what I see is going to be the next sort of ideo-
logical battle on this entire arms control nonproliferation front,
which is one that Representative Kucinich raised, which I think is
really a ruse, which is the weaponization of space issue. I think it
is really artificial. I don’t think it really comes to the heart of the
concerns the United States should have for security. I think that
the nuclear proliferation issue is much more important. I think al-
most as important are the other issues related to the proliferation
of weapon of mass destruction.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me be clear though. Are you advocating that
there be nuclear weapons in space?

Mr. SPRING. No, not nuclear weapons. The weaponization of
space thing is going to be really driven about missile defenses.

Mr. SHAYS. OK.
Mr. SPRING. And also the survivability of U.S. military systems

to support tactical operations from space.
Mr. SHAYS. Is this in the end just to make sure—I wanted to

make you smile, not look so serious. So you are just putting in a
word that, while you think it is far more serious to deal with non-
proliferation issues, you are saying that a defensive system is not
something we should just dismiss.

Mr. SPRING. Exactly. That is exactly right. And it has to be really
in space, in my judgment, because that is where the missiles fly.

Mr. SHAYS. OK.
Mr. SPRING. The missiles fly in space.
Mr. SHAYS. OK.
Mr. SPRING. And so we are talking about non-nuclear defensive

systems that we would have in space, and also the same tech-
nologies go into making survivable our overall satellite networks
that support very important tactical military operations all over
the world.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. Let me just say that Mr. Granoff disagrees, but
I am not going to give him the opportunity to speak because I want
to close this hearing up, but you do have the last word.

Gentlemen, all three of you have been delightful, tremendously
informative. I think my job is to listen, to learn, to help, and to
lead, and I think you are helping me be a better leader and ulti-
mately the Congress by your contribution to this afternoon and to-
night, and I thank you all very, very much.

With that I also thank the transcriber for stepping in and re-
minding me once again not to forget to swear in our witnesses.
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With that, we will adjourn this hearing. Thank you all very
much.

[Whereupon, at 7:37 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
[Additional information submitted for the hearing record follows:]
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